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DRAFT
Minutes of the PBC Governance Sub-Committee

Thursday 26 June 2008

Parkbury House Surgery, St Albans.
Present:  

                     Richard Henry, Non-Executive Director (Chair)
                                    Jean Cobb, Assistant Director Commissioning & Performance
  Nicky Poulain, Assistant Director - Locality Commissioning
                                    Dr. Peter Graves – LMC Representative

                                    Dr. Martin Hoffman – PBC Lead North Herts

                     Bryan Jones, Patient Representative, West Herts

     Dr. Tony Kostick, PEC Chair (East & North)
     Andrew Parker, Director of Primary Care & Service Redesign
     Dr. Peter Shilliday, GP Lead Welwyn & Hatfield
                                    Dr. Richard Walker, GP PEC Representative, GP Dacorum

     Tad Woroniecki, Assistant Director Finance
                     Dr.Nicolas Small, GP Lead Hertsmere
                     Mark Jones, Chair DacCom
In attendance:  Teresa Reid, Dr. Caroline Russell, Dr. Trevor Fernandes, Dr. Corina Ciorbanu, Moira McGrath, Katrina Power, Sara Schobs.
	
	
	Action 

	1.
	Introductions and Apologies 
Suzanne Novak, Pauline Pearce, Raymond Brookes Collins, Mark Gainsborough, Sheila Borkett-Jones.
Richard Henry explained the meeting was being taped to aid the note taker.  The tape would be cleared following transcription. 

	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting 
Page 3, third paragraph to add: “All mental health PBC initiatives to being funded in consistent ways”.
Fifth paragraph to add: “Is the shared responsibility of PCT/JCPB”.
Page 4, sixth paragraph to add: “Contract is in favour of the contractor and this will be renegotiated”.
Page 5, Item 4.4, last paragraph to add “approved as a timelimited pilot for 6 months”.
	SS
SS

	3.
	Matters arising 
Enhanced Primary Mental Health Services
Tony Kostick explained that he attends the JCPB roll out Committee which looks at the pilots, learning the lessons from the pilots and compiling the action plans. He has been given an information pack on how you roll out developing a Primary Mental Health Care Team for all the localities with a range of things that have been tried and what has worked well and the lessons learned.  He also explained that this might work as a template for all the localities to work to, to benefit in the future. 
TUPE

Martin Hoffman enquired about the results of legal advice regarding application of TUPE.  Andrew Parker explained that the PQQ’s had been sent out and it was on the return of these that this would become clear regarding the number of organisations that were likely to become potential accredited providers for this service.  Once we had the numbers that were potential providers, we would then be in a position to able to seek advice about the legal impact of any TUPE consequences. 
Action - Report back on the progress of Ophthalmology CATS for 24 July.

	AP/SN

	4.

4.1
	Business Cases for Agreement   
End of Life Care (Palliative Care) Local Enhanced Service for DacCom
Dr. Trevor Fernandes presented the business case and explained the aim of End of Life Care (Palliative Care) is to improve the quality of care at the end of life for all patients and enable more patients to live and die in the place of their choice.
This LES is designed to encourage local practices to embrace the aim of the national End of Life (EoL) strategy and utilise the recommended tools & processes. These include The Gold Standards Framework (GSF) for Community Palliative Care, the Liverpool Care Pathway (LCP) for the Dying Patient and the Advanced Care Planning (ACP) process. 

Underlying principles include holistic assessment to control symptoms & address care needs, multidisciplinary team (MDT) communication including with out of hours care providers, information & support for patients and their carers, and to see the care of all patients dying, or with life-limiting illness brought up to the level of the best in all care settings.

Benefits of the EoL tools include better symptom control for patients, better information and support for carers, better communication and team working within Primary Health Care Teams (PHCTs), less crisis admissions and more confidence in palliative care management in primary care clinicians.

Trevor explained the business case already exists in St. Albans and Hertsmere and is very much at the forefront of the Gold standard. 

The aim is to get practices motivated, and everything in place for this service to work. The cost involved is small.
Martin Hoffman advised that we should ensure that we are not double paying.
Nicky Poulain supported the direction of travel and said it was in line with EoE strategic direction.
Tony Kostick said consistency of payment rates across localities was vital.
We also need some way of measuring this and a follow up on what has been reviewed and how to measure this against the other services.  We will need to link into PCT EOL Group.
Peter Graves noted we must be careful as Hospices may be jeopardised and we must keep an eye on this as Hospices might start going out of business. 

The business case was approved. 

	

	4.3


	Gynaecology CATS (Hertsmere)
This item was withdrawn from the agenda.

	

	4.4
	Anticoagulation (North Herts) 
Martin Hoffman declared an interest in this business case and did not participate in the discussion. 
Dr. Caroline Russell presented the Anticoagulation business case for North Herts and explained that patients receiving warfarin treatment within North Hertfordshire face regular long waits at the Lister Hospital for their blood tests, and have to wait a number of days for feedback about their dosage levels. 
The North Herts commissioning group in partnership with E&N Herts Acute Trust wishes to improve access and quality of care for these patients by commissioning safe quality assured primary care anticoagulation services using near patient testing.  
This service is already provided by Ashwell, Baldock and Portmill surgeries who have built up the expertise to run these services.  Currently, these 3 practices in North Herts Locality are expected to continue delivering the new LES Level 4 service to their patients.  Patients from the remaining 8 practices would be expected to be seen in the new service.  This may be undertaken by these 8 practices “sub-contracting” the work to another GP practice.

CR explained this has been of great success for 12 years in the Baldock practice and this has two great benefits:
1. Benefit to patients - it’s a one stop shop for patients and with instant results its far safer and efficient.

2. It will provide a new Secondary to Primary care shift service using  new software.
Tad Woroniecki confirmed that this proposal was included in the North Herts Business plan 2008-09 and additional funds had been allocated.
The Committee were informed that issues relating to workforce and financial flows needed further clarification with East & North Acute Trust. Nicky Poulain said collaborative working was required to resolve these and she would provide management support to ensure all stakeholders were in agreement.
The business case was approved subject to the resolution of issues relating to workforce, activity & financial flows between PCT/PBC & Acute Trust.

	

	4.5

	Primary Care Enhanced Gynaecology Care – Welwyn & Hatfield 

Peter Shilliday apologised to the committee for not having anyone to present this case at the last meeting.
PS explained this is a small project.  It is a forerunner to a much bigger proposal that will come to the PBC Governance Committee, within the next few months.  The proposal is a Local Enhanced Service which is a secondary to primary care shift.  PS explained there is a significant amount of work that should be done in primary care: insertion of pessaries, HRT implants, cervical polyps, and polycystic ovaries, and this is a LES for these four specific areas.
This service will help to provide care nearer to the patients homes and would be much quicker service which also cuts down on out-patient attendances. 
This LES would help to fulfil the 18 week referral target and it would save money on the tariff. 

PS explained this is a proposal to cap activity, and this will be closely audited and therefore is not a big risk.

Moira McGrath enquired if the GPs providing the services would need to be accredited. 
PS said no.  They would just see their own patients and this would be within their own level of competence. 
NP enquired if this service could be considered to be core GMS or is this services beyond?
PS explained that there is a lot of work going on in A&E where the patient could have gone to their GP. 
MH enquired what work will be done with polycystic ovaries that are now carried out by hospitals.

PS explained it depends on the referral threshold with different GPs for certain conditions.  For polycystic ovaries, there are a lot of differing levels amongst individual GPs for referrals. 

TK says there are a number of issues and we need something a bit more robust, i.e. looking at the training and audit and whether this is core GMS.
Corina Ciobanu enquired about the administering of HRT and HRT implants and said do we want to support a case that discourages this. 

PS explained that this may be for only a small number of the rare HRT implanting.  CC pointed out that the GP would have to be very well qualified to twist off a surgical polyp.  PS explained that any new GPs would be accredited by a consultant colleague. 
NP explained that if you are going to do this as a LES there is no requirement unless the Governance committee is saying this is an alteration of the routine arrangement, unless you are going to provide this service to your patients then 20 GP’s that are currently doing this now need to have themselves accredited. 
Richard Henry noted we have a lot of issues around ring pessaries

and whether they are core GMS. Also the accreditation for polyps, and hormone implants and should these be there as core in the first place and therefore the LES is a bit fragile.

CC suggested contracting a couple of hours a week for a consultant gynaecologist to come in and this would help to cover all the expense. 
PS explained this is the bigger project that they are currently working on.
The Committee agreed that this proposal should be intergrated into the wider proposal and the LES was rejected.

	

	4.6

	Hertfordshire PCTs SIP Feed Spend to Save Proposal Welwyn & Hatfield North Herts and West & Central
Peter Shilliday introduced the business case for Hertfordshire PCT’s SIP Feed Spend to Save Proposal in Welwyn & Hatfield.

NP explained that the paper does not include Stevenage and is only relevant to the 3 localities. 

Other PCTs have managed to reduce spend on sip feeds through dedicated primary care dietician support. 

It is recommended that funding is provided  to recruit dieticians to work as part of the PCTs  Medicines Management Team (co-ordinated professionally by the PCTs Dietetic Service), This would provide support to Practice Based Commissioning Group staff in ensuring the appropriate and cost effective prescribing of sip feed products and will include:
· Working with GP practices in ensuring the appropriate prescribing of sip feeds and undertaking planned surgery reviews including hospital discharged patients.

· Development and dissemination of the sip feed flow chart to all primary care staff in assessing high nutrition risk patients. 

· Development and implementation of guidance for incorporating Complan Shake into the care pathway. 

· Undertaking education and training of primary care and care home staff to enable them to give first line advice (‘food first’) and monitor on an ongoing basis

· Advising and review patients who are assessed as having a high nutritional risk 
The reduction in prescriptions in the Watford and Three Rivers surgeries could be used to show potential annual savings across Hertfordshire of approximately £550k (the breakdown of this is £240k from controlling annual growth plus £310k additional savings). 

This equates with other UK audits where implementation of sip feed guidelines has led to a reduction in expenditure (British Dietetic Association 2006).

To ensure these savings Hertfordshire PCTs would need to employ 4 WTE dieticians (0.5 WTE band 7 dietician per 142717 area of population) plus admin support (1 WTE band 3 in total).  

The annual spend on sip feeds in Hertfordshire is £1.2m. This is increasing by £240k per annum. 

The annual spend in North Herts Practice Based Commissioning Group is £100k. This is increasing by £16k (16%) per annum.

PS explained that a lot of money is spent on Sip Feeds and they cost a lot of money and the proposal is to employ a dietician who could work alongside the prescribing team.

Nicky said a dietician would be employed to work specifically with the localities and these could be scaled up or down depending on whether the localities want to buy them or not. 
TK explained the prescribing department have identified a problem which is the spend on sip feed and that they identified potential savings by looking at employing to facilitate production of those potential savings, and their suggestion is to employ dieticians to do this work and they will pay for themselves by the savings they make. TK reminded the committee of the past experiences where there has been a similar exercise with the Spend to Save for oxygen nurses where nurses were employed to deal with the oxygen and this was thought that they would pay for themselves by the saving on the spend on oxygen and this hasn’t happened.
TK also suggested there might be other ways in which to make potential savings without having to employ dieticians and explained that employing dieticians for this particular job might not be a very valuable use of their time.

AP suggested we could do both ideas, that this has already been done in a couple of other cases, in some areas we could employ dieticians and in other areas we don’t and then we access which has the greatest impact.
AP suggested a pilot if the group is in agreement. 

Bryan Jones said he would support this as there has been some need for dieticians and they are a key worker especially with patients. 

Richard Walker explained that the spreadsheet demonstrates there is a variance by 10 fold in what is being spent and at the top is Watford and East Locality and North Locality at the bottom.  He explained that this should be more about addressing the cultural issues.
RH explained we need some statistics and hard based evidence with an overall GP/dietician working in a conjunction process. 

CC said can we say that the board did not agree but was agreed at the PCT leads meeting.
It was stated that the West Herts PBC Groups did not agree with the proposal.

It was agreed that this should run as a pilot for 1 year with interim reports in 6 months.

	

	5.
	Use of savings  
West and Central Locality

NP presented the proposal for the request of use of savings for West and Central Locality and confirmed that she has vetted these proposals. In agreement with the locality, the obesity service will however be reviewed to ensure compliance with best practice and VFM before commencing.
The Proposal for Spending Savings were approved

	

	6.
6.1
	Section for Agenda and discussion 
Proposal for funding Innovation and Service Redesign
AP discussed the proposal for funding innovation for service redesign received from Hertsmere.
Hertsmere have proposed that when they are working up the case for change for particular schemes at an early stage they would like to be able identify the actual resources required for getting this scheme running to enable the scheme to be successful. 
AP explained this would be a variation to what has been developed in East & North Herts around diabetes service redesign.  The groups there have funded a new commissioning post out of growth, to implement the project to oversee a pathway change.

AP has indicated to Hertsmere that we would support them in their approach on a pilot basis as schemes develop. 

	

	6.2
	COPD (West Herts)

Moira McGrath presented the case and explained this was an opportunity to expose and discuss issues before final submission to the PBC Governance Committee in July.

The case pathway had been agreed 2 years ago and all 4 localities in West Herts were signed up.

There had been patient user involvement and Brian Jones confirmed that patients supported this proposal and just wanted to see it happen.

Managerial support for the tendering process and implementation will be required.

TW queried the finances and said it could be an investment project but it was stated it was a Spend to Save.

Mark Jones said this case was based on the best information available with a plan to manage any financial risk.

	

	7.
7.1

7.2
	Section of Agenda for Information and Support 
CAS/CATS Review 
 Andrew explained that this is just for information for the Committee and that a panel had been set up to interview shortlisted bidders on Monday 30 June.
Record of business cases 

 Andrew explained these records of business cases are just for information for the Committee.


	

	8.
8.1
	Any other business 
New Model of Care for Diabetes Services across West Hertfordshire (West Herts PBC Groups) 

MM explained that as this was a collaborative Service Redesign between WHHT and Provider Services, there will be no procurement process and therefore a business case will not be presented to the PBC Governance Committee.


	

	9.

	Date of the Next Meeting 
The date of the next meeting will take place Thursday July 24, 1:30pm, The Boardroom, Charter House.
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